OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY ZOOM MEETING HELD ON THE 29TH APRIL 2021  AT 7.30.P.M.

PRESENT:  
COUNCILLOR B. TUCKER
CHAIRMAN OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL

COUNCILLORS MRS. S. CORNFORD, MRS. L. ROBINSON, MRS. J. TICKNER, & & MR. T. WALKER-ARNOTT.

COUNTY COUNCILLOR MRS. J. PORTER

CITY COUNCILLORS MS. M. POWER


Together with 5 parishioners. 

Mrs. R. R. Smith.  Clerk to the Parish Council.

WELCOME  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Zoom meeting AND THANKED Copuncillor Lynsey Robinson for hosting the meeting.  
APOLOGIES:   Apologies City Courncillor R. Gordon-Smith, PCSO Michelle Wilkinson Hampshire Police.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 25th APRIL 2019
Minutes of the meeting held on the 25th April 2019 having been circulated were approved and signed.   It was noted that due to the Covid 19 pandemic no Annual Parish Assembly was held in 2020.

CHAIR'S REPORT AGM 2021
 I’m sure we all know what an unusual year this has been. Last year’s Annual Parish Assembly was cancelled so this is a double annual report. We have met a couple of times as a Parish Council since the lockdowns began in early 2020. Most of our usual activities have been carried out by email. 
One cheerful action to report is that a number of  parishioners volunteered, for example,  to carry out shopping and collect prescriptions. We are all grateful to them for their generous offers. They were Louise Sankey, Liza Hunt,  Ewan Gardner, Janette Hollingbery, Sandra Cornford, Angela Brown, Penny Gill, Pippa Hough and Sarah Vey.
In October the Parish Council were given a ‘Local Hero Award’ “in recognition for the ongoing efforts being made to ensure local people are cared for during the pandemic”. I’ve no idea how many of these awards were given!
I start as usual by tha nking my four colleagues for their excellent support during the year. We were very sorry to lose the great support of David Woods who resigned in December last and were fortunate in being able to coopt Lynsey Robinson who had previously been a keen Parish Councillor.

For nearly 18 years we have been so fortunate to be guided by our experienced and super efficient Parish Clerk Bobbie Smith MBE. As ever, she has provided advice and expertise in addition to her meticulous minutes, letters and phone calls. 

We've been grateful for the support we have received from City Councillors Margot Power and Russell Gordon-Smith and we have continued to have the support of Jackie Porter, our County Councillor for the last 16 years, giving us the benefit of her energetic and very helpful counsel.

The Parish Council web site (donated free by HugoFox Company) provides Minutes of our meetings as well as other information. It is also a way for outsiders to contact us (as a number of people have).

In addition, we have 107 email addresses of parishioners where we communicate information about activities in the Parish as well as pass on the Neighbourhood Watch notices which Chris Galley helpfully sends us. It would be helpful to have the addresses of any further parishioners who have internet access.

Traffic continues to speed through the Village. Rebecca and Andy Cliff  have continued to install the lit signs when it is our turn to make use of them. I’m told that some parishioners have raised again the possibility of using volunteers to log the excess speeds of passing vehicles. This has been proposed in the past but there was insufficient support to get it off the ground. If parishioners want to volunteer for this it would help if they would let Sandra Cornford know.

Some shrubs have been planted next to the hideous green SSE cabinet opposite Colden Lane using the small sum which SSE gave us. Sue Cox has kindly volunteered to tend to these.

Last year there was some concern about responsibility for the flagpole on the Green. Diligent research proved that the pole had been erected in the past by the Parish Council who are responsible for any flags flown. Last year we were happy to agree to a parishioner’s request to fly a flag during Pride month. The union flag being flown was found to be in poor repair and the Parish Council bought  a new flag which is now in place.

Parishioners will have seen with regret that Old Alresford Place has been sold by the Diocese of Winchester. Until last year it was both a retreat centre, the diocesan offices and a wedding venue. In addition, the Suffragan Bishop of Basingstoke lived there in a fairly new separate house. We don’t yet know who has bought it but can hope that it will be used as, for example, a hotel, a care home or a conference centre. Any other use would be resisted. The house dates from the early17th century and was originally the rectory of the church, becoming a private home from about 1908 until the 1930s. 

We agreed to make a donation of £9,500 to the Hall Committee when its Treasurer described the essential refurbishment needed. The Hall is owned by the Parish Council and leased to the Hall Committee who run it. The Parish Council felt that, as the owners of the Hall, and with the importance of the Hall in the life of the Parish, it was necessary to maintain its upkeep.

PARISH COUNCILLOR REPORTS –

Environment

Village Play Areas The Parish Council organises annual safety inspections and repair and maintenance of the play areas in Kiln Lane and on the Green. These are important village facilities and are very well used by parishioners and visitors. 
The play areas were last inspected in October 2020 and were both found to be all  'low risk' or 'very low risk' apart from one item, which is soon to be replaced. A bench and a climbing frame at the Kiln Lane facility have been replaced as the old ones were in a poor state of repair. 

Three play equipment companies are currently being consulted regarding the replacement of the see-saw at Kiln Lane play area.. 
Village Green The Parish Council organises the maintenance of the Village Green and the stream. The former consists mainly of grass cutting and the replacement of broken or rotten fence posts, carried out by outside contractors.

Stream maintenance is carried out bi-annually, in June, to coincide with Village Fair preparations, and in October.

The specification for this involves clearing the entirety of the weed from the stream bed, using a combination of cutting and pulling, and cutting the nettles on the banks. Bankside vegetation is left in June except for the areas of nettles which are cut through to the stream so people can get to the stream edge in those places. The stream sides are cleared in the October cut. 

Cut weed is left in piles on the edge of the stream for 24 hrs, prior to removal, to allow any amphibians to return to the stream.  The Council would like to record its thanks to Phillip Tickner who kindly arranges for the collection and disposal of
the weed etc removed from the stream. 

An effort is made to encourage the plants; Fleabane, Pendulous Sedge, Meadowsweet, Iris and Willowherb by not cutting them in June. 

Planning 
The Parish Council is notified, by Winchester City Council Planning Department, of all planning applications within the Parish and given the opportunity to comment on the proposals. The Parish Council is a consultee on planning applications and is rated as two persons and has the ability to require an application be heard in full committee, as opposed to being dealt with under officers’ delegated powers. Most applications consist of minor extensions and improvements to residential properties.

Barn Conversions

Over the last year there have been a number of redundant agricultural buildings at or around Fobdown Farm proposed for conversion to residential use. This change of use is a ‘Permitted Development’ so Winchester planners are just concerned with the practical works of conversion.

Godsfield

The application for a solar panel installation of some 50 acres at Godsfield proved contentious with the national need for renewable energy sources needing to be balanced against the impact of the proposal on the outstanding countryside that we all enjoy. Both Conservative and Lib Dem candidates for the upcoming local elections are against the proposals.

Local Plan

Winchester have initiated a major consultation exercise for the new Local Plan in the circumstances where central government is proposing to impose simplifications and changes that will favour and speed up development applications in order to have a positive impact on the economy and the provision of housing. Additionally Winchester CC have declared a “Climate Emergency” and their over-arching goal for the District is ‘carbon neutrality by 2030’. Individuals have been urged to contribute their views. 

The Parish Council is conscious that the ‘defence’ of no or limited development outside of the village settlement area will be changed to more general land classifications. It has responded to the consultation asking for a rural economic strategy, recognising the lessons of the pandemic, and focussed on job creation, affordable housing and a healthy environment.
Christy Hall 
The last year has been difficult for the hall as it has been closed for most of the year and won’t fully reopen until 17th May, all being well. However, there have been a number of internal and external improvements done whilst the hall has been closed. There has been a full internal repair and decoration of the main hall, including new double glazed windows to improve the energy efficiency, and as of a couple of weeks ago, there was a full replacement roof being installed on the Bernard Clarke room. Once the hall is open, the number of lettings are unprecedented, with several new groups booking and existing users booking more sessions. In addition to this, there is now an electronic hall management system which keeps the schedule and automatically issues invoices, which has made the financial management of the hall much simpler and clearer. 
The current committee are-Carol Petty-Chair; Peter Stokes-Treasurer; Sandra Cornford-Secretary; Stephanie Durrant-Fundraising. 
There was no inter-village quiz in 2020
Highways and Byways 
I've already mentioned the problems about speeding. At one stage the HCC proposed pinch points along the B3036 but then decided the road was too narrow for these. In their place they suggested some road marking.

At the Annual Parish Assembly in 2016 our guest speaker was the coordinator of the New Alresford Speedatch team. Sandra Cornford has the report of his talk. A minimum of six volunteers are needed and there is police vetting and training. Motorists who break the speed limit twice are sent a letter by the police. 

The main road along the Great Weir is still unsatisfactory although small repairs have been carried out. We were told that because of the construction of the road there it could not be included when the major part of the B3046 was resurfaced.

FINANCIAL REPORT.

The Financial report for the year to 31st March 2021 had been distributed.     The accounts are presented subject to both internal and external audit.    There will be an opportunity for Parishioners to comment to the External Auditor during the Audit in June/July 2021.   A notice to this effect will appear on the noticeboard and website.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR
The Council appointed Mr. M. Thwaites as Internal Auditor. 

COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT

County Councillor Mrs. Jackie Porter reported on the following –
New working practices have brought vitality back into County Council meetings.

Covid 19 helpline was set up and is still in operation.

Schools were not closed and staff operated both for key workers children who remained in School.   

Child safeguarding reports dropped to very low levels at the first lockdown.  
The County Lines reports also dropped initially but soon recovered.
Flooding in Autumn 202O was a problem and WCC Officers dealt with many of the issues.

Highways:  M3 Junction 9 – it is intended that a new design will be available for consultation in the summer of 2021.

Southampton Airport – The decision to approve the extra runways is currently being challenged.
Inert Waste recycling plant at Three Maids Hill was withdrawn.

Candover Valley Water Augmentation Scheme has been witndrawn.

Jackie Porter also spoke about the Ecogen expansion, Kings Barton, Hosplital
Re-organisation and her work in her role as shadow Children’s Spokesperson at HCC.    She also referred to Broadband and the funding issues relating to  

Government changes in funding. 

CITY COUNCILLORS’ REPORT
City Councillor Margot Power asked that all parishes should celebrate the way the comprehensive voluntary network were organised during the pandemic lockdown.  Parishes need to remember the people who lost loved ones and the communities which could not celebrate the lives of those who had died.

Local traders and residents need to keep safety in mind when visiting shops and retail centres.

Complaints about traffic speed and nuisance continue to be a problem on roads in the villages and this included lack of maintenance and drainage on roads.

A Parking Strategy for Alresford had started but had to close down during the pandemic but work did continue and it is intended that a proposal will come forward in 2021.
River Water quality also remains an issue and again the work will continue into 2021.  
PARISHIONERS QUESTION TIME. 
Broadband – a parishioner raised the question of broadband and the present situation with Openreach.   County Councillor Jackie Porter reported that currently there were problems with funding and the withdrawal of the Government funding  which was originally for one year -  2020.    Openreach have not been able to agree the works and currently there are 430 projects awaiting work.   The County have been informed that the cost of providing Broadband for each household would cost £1,500.00 per property.

Traffic and speed in the villages and Speedwatch was raised by a parishioner.

The Chairman said that the Parish Council had tried to get a Speedwatch group of volunteers but that very few people had come forward to support 

the proposal.  Local parishioners felt that it was wrong for local people to be undertaking this project in their local Council area.    City Councillor Margot Power was continuing to try and get volunteers and it may be an idea to have groups from one Parish working in another Parish rather than their own Parish.  She was continuing after many years to get something done about traffic noise, nuisance and speed on roads in local parishes.

Parishioner Clive Hancock thanked all Councillors for the time they give to supporting and working in the Parish of Old Alresford.  He is very aware of the voluntary time that is needed to keep support the local residents living in the Parish.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   
The AGM of Old Alresford Parish Council will take place on the 3rd June 2021. 

 Meeting closed at 8.00.p.m.
_________________


__________________________

            Date




                    Chairman. 
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